

# **MINUTES**

Meeting: CHIPPENHAM AREA BOARD

Place: Neeld Hall, Chippenham, SN15 3ER

Date: 10 September 2013

**Start Time:** 7:00 pm **Finish Time:** 9:20 pm

Please direct any enquiries on these minutes to:

Sharon Smith (Democratic Services Officer), Tel: 01225 718378 or (e-mail) sharonl.smith@wiltshire.gov.uk

Papers available on the Council's website at www.wiltshire.gov.uk

## In Attendance:

# **Wiltshire Councillors**

Cllr Desna Allen, Cllr Chris Caswill (Vice Chairman), Cllr Bill Douglas, Cllr Nick Watts, Cllr Peter Hutton, Cllr Linda Packard (Chairman), Cllr Mark Packard, Cllr Nina Phillips and Cllr Jane Scott OBE

## **Wiltshire Council Officers**

Victoria Welsh, Chippenham Community Area Manager

Parvis Khansari, Service Director for Strategic Services (Highways & Passenger Transport)

Kevin Sweeney, Youth Service Area Manager

Paul Pritchard, Senior Sports Development Officer

Graham Steady, Public Protection Manager

# **Town and Parish Councillors**

Chippenham Town Council – John Scragg, Ian Keasey, Martin Coates, Andy Phillips, Sheila Veitch, Teresa Hutton

Biddestone and Slaughterford Parish Council - Rachel de Fossard

Hullavington Parish Council - Sharon Neal

Kington St Michael Parish Council - Adrian Cole, Maureen Hall

Langley Burrell Parish Council – Brian Patterson

North Wraxall Parish Council - Jane King, S. Williams

# **Partners**

Wiltshire Police – Phil Staynings
Wiltshire Fire and Rescue Service – Mike Franklin
Chippenham and Villages Area Partnership – Julia Stacey
Children's Parliament – Judy Edwards

Total in attendance: 97

Agenda Item No.	Summary of Issues Discussed and Decision
1	Chairman's Welcome and Introductions
	The Chairman, Councillor Linda Packard, welcomed everyone to the meeting and confirmed that Item 9 (Chippenham Campus Development) would now be considered at the next meeting of the Board scheduled for 7 October 2013. This decision was made to ensure adequate time was given to the item, noting that limited attention was possible following consideration of Item 8 (Chippenham Skatepark Task Group Report).
	The order of proceedings in relation to public participation during Item 8 would be clarified in more detail once the Board reached this item for discussion.
	The answers to questions received would also be addressed during the item to which they related with those wishing to speak given the opportunity to do so.
2	<u>Apologies</u>
	Apologies for absence were received from Cllr Howard Greenman.
3	<u>Minutes</u>
	<u>Decision</u> The minutes of the meeting held on 1 July 2013 were agreed a correct record and signed by the Chairman.
4	Declarations of Interest
	There were no declarations of interest.
5	Chairman's Announcements
	The Chairman drew the Board's attention to the announcements as detailed on the agenda and highlighted the following information:
	Core Strategy – the consultation as detailed within the announcement ran from Tuesday 27 August to Wednesday 8 October 2013.
	<ul> <li>Review of Bus Services in North West Wiltshire – the consultation would finish on 7 October with any changes expected to be implemented April 2014.</li> </ul>
	• Community Area Joint Strategic Assessment – the Community Area JSAs are expected to be published in the Chippenham area at an event to be held on 18 February 2014.

• Farmers Market – Wiltshire Farmers Market Association was launching a new market in the High Street on 13 October. This would run on the second Sunday of each month from 10am to 2pm thereafter.

# 6 <u>Public Participation</u>

Attendees were drawn to the information provided on the agenda relating to public participation.

The item had been included to ensure a fair representation of views as a whole. The Board as always welcomed contributions from the public at all Board meetings. In order to facilitate this within the time available questions were invited by 5pm on Thursday 5 September to allow time for appropriate responses to be provided.

Details of the questions were circulated to area board councillors prior to the meeting and made available on the Council's website. All questions received would be put forward during the item to which they referred.

Members of the public wishing to speak were asked to register before the meeting. Up to 6 members of the public in total would be given the opportunity to speak. This would be divided with 3 in favour and 3 against the proposals made within the related item given 3 minutes each to address the Board.

Town and Parish Councils would also be given the opportunity to speak in favour and in objection with a maximum of 2 in favour and 2 against.

In all cases this would take place during the Skatepark item.

# 7 Funding applications

The Area Board considered the following applications to the Community Area Grant Scheme 2013/14:

## Kington St Michael Parish Council

The sum of £4,662 was requested towards the Tor Hill Footpath, conditional upon the balance of funding being in place.

#### Decision

The Area Board awarded the sum of £4,662 to Kington St Michael Parish Council.

<u>Reason:</u> The application met the Community Area Grant Criteria 2013/14 and has been classified as a capital project by Wiltshire Council's finance department.

# ii. Sheldon Road Methodist Church

The sum of £500 was requested for the purchase of a projector for the Computer Assist project.

### Decision

The Area Board awarded the sum of £500 from the Digital Literacy fund to Sheldon Road Methodist Church.

<u>Reason:</u> The application met the Community Area Grant Criteria 2013/14 and has been classified as a capital project by Wiltshire Council's finance department.

# iii. The Salvation Army

The sum of £500 was requested towards the Computer Assist project.

# **Decision**

The Area Board awarded the sum of £500 to The Salvation Army <u>Reason:</u> The application met the Community Area Grant Criteria 2013/14 and has been classified as a capital project by Wiltshire Council's finance department.

The following expenses paid under delegated authority were also noted:

- £650 paid for Skatepark consultation meetings.
- £250 for the Chippenham Area Board Community Awards.

# 8 Chippenham Skatepark Task Group report

The Chairman drew the Boards attention to Appendix 5 of the report. Unfortunately the key was missing from the map. Copies, inclusive of the key, had therefore been circulated and were placed on the seats at the meeting for reference.

Before introducing the Chairman of the Task Group to present the report the Chairman of the Board confirmed the order of proceedings and asked that all those in attendance listen to the debate and extend the same courtesy in the room whether in agreement or disagreement to any comments received.

In presenting the report the Chairman of the Task Group, Cllr Peter Hutton, wished to express formal thanks to the Community Area Manager for her time and support in the work of the Task Group.

The Task Group had considered a variety of sites details of which were contained within the report. Consultation had taken place from online surveys to a number of public meetings for local residents and the wider community.

The Group had undertaken it's work under instruction from the Area Board. Both Stanley Park and Bristol Road had been considered as alternative sites but were not considered to be as suitable as Monkton Park. The site of the former Police Station was also identified as a potential site but it was understood that this was expected to be released for sale shortly.

Feedback received both in support and against the location of Monkton Park

were taken into consideration in the preparation of the report.

Attendees were also reminded that should the Area Board be in favour of the recommendations made that further consultation would be undertaken at the Planning stage.

The Chairman of the Board thanked all involved in the Task Group for their hard work and moved to address the questions received which would be taken as read due to time. The answers to the questions were read out by the Chairman in order of receipt. Copies of these can be found on the Council's website and are attached to the minutes.

In response to a request for clarification on the number of meetings undertaken by the Task Group in 2012. Reference was given to page 72 of the agenda pack where details were noted.

The Task Group Chairman moved the following motion which was seconded as follows:

To approve proceeding to the next step namely the preparation and lodging of a Planning Application for the installation of a concrete construction Skatepark in Monkton Park, Chippenham next to the Olympiad Leisure Centre and Multi Use Games Area (MUGA).

In noting the motion proposed Cllr Caswill requested an amendment which was duly seconded as follows:

Recalling its January 2012 decision that at least one site other than Monkton Park should be considered in parallel with it, the board resolves to approve proceeding to the next step towards the preparation and lodging of a planning application, namely further work on both the Monkton Park and Bristol Road locations, which should give additional attention to community views, design and noise mitigation, visual impact and cost with a view to bringing two parallel and equally prepared options for the Board to decide, either in November 2013 (if possible) or January 2014 (at the latest)

In presenting the amendment Cllr Caswill confirmed that the case for a skate park in Chippenham was strong and had been well made but was dependent on securing the right location and felt that Monkton Park did not meet the requirements.

It should be noted that as a member of the Skate Park Task Group, Cllr Caswill had circulated a report to Area Board councillors before the meeting expressing his dissent to the proposal made by the Task Group.

Reference was also made to the petition received in objection to a skate park at Monkton Park which included signatures from local residents within that area. Clarification was provided that this was taken into consideration by the Task

Group as referred to within the report.

Concern was also raised with regards to potential noise levels, the visual impact and the scoring used to identify Monkton Park as the preferred site, indicating that Bristol Road could have been given further consideration.

Although noting that the design and cost associated with any skate park would be further considered at the planning stage, Cllr Caswill proposed that the Task Group consider these against both Monkton Park and Bristol Road and provide a further report to the Area Board detailing its findings in November.

Cllr Nick Watts, in supporting the amendment made by Cllr Caswill, referred to the ombudsman report used as part of the background documents which related to the management of the process of a previous skate park in Monkton Park approx 10 years previously and questioned what lessons may have been learnt.

Following concerns raised, the Chairman of the Task Group highlighted that the map contained within the report showing a red-lined area within Monkton Park referred to the site area being considered and not the size of any proposed construction. Further clarity was provided that Bristol Road had been identified as a potential site at an early stage of the Task Groups considerations. In taking into consideration all factors, including proximity to the centre, available facilities and accessibility for the Chippenham community area, Monkton Park was identified as the preferred site.

Upon opening up comment on the amendment to the Area Boards members, it was noted that a decision had been deferred several times to reconsider other potential sites which included Stanley Park and Bristol Road and that Monkton Park, as a public open space for the community as a whole and at the heart of Chippenham, remained the preferred site.

The amended motion, having been put to the vote, was not supported by the Board and the original motion proposed by the Skatepark Task Group was put forward for consideration.

Noting that several members of the public had requested to speak, the Chairman welcomed each to speak at this time and to put forward their views.

Judy Edwards spoke in favour of the proposal, clarifying that she worked with the Chippenham Young People Parliament who were also in support for the reasons as cited within the report and asked that the Board note the thorough, fair and unbiased process undertaken by the Task Group.

Alison Bailey spoke in favour of the proposal, confirming that a Facebook page established in support of the skatepark had received many supporters, requesting that the Board also consider the economic benefits to the town that would arise.

Brandon Chivers spoke in favour of the proposal, and requested that the Board acknowledge the community benefits that it would bring, allowing for people of all ages to come together.

Mr Gould spoke against the proposal suggesting the Board should reconsider Bristol Road as a more suitable site for the reasons as outlined by Cllr Chris Caswill.

Mr Pitt spoke against the proposal raising concern over the accuracy of the noise assessments used by the Task Group.

Irene Goodall spoke against the proposal asking the Board to consider the issues that arose from the last skatepark sited in Monkton Park approximately 12 years ago and the impact any skatepark would have for the children's play area and any conservation area.

Town and Parish Council representatives were also given the opportunity to speak as follows:

Cllr David Powell spoke in favour of the proposal clarifying that he had undertaken visits to other skateparks and riverside play parks which existed happily close to town centres and residential areas and requested that the Board consider the economic benefits in attracting families into the Town.

Cllr Nick Murry spoke against the proposal, highlighting the petition received in objection to the proposed site, the noise and visual impact of any skatepark in Monkton Park and requested that Bristol Road be considered by the Board as an alternative.

Cllr lan Keasey spoke against the proposal, reiterating that all seemed in favour of a skatepark in Chippenham but felt that alternative sites should be considered.

The Chairman thanked the speakers for their time and opened up debate to the Area Board members where the following additional points were raised:

That having been identified as a priority discussions around the skatepark had been ongoing for some time resulting in the comprehensive and detailed report presented.

That over the last 10 years technology had improved for both the structure and equipment that might be used on skateparks and that noise levels were as a result unlikely to be an issue.

The Chairman of the Task Group thanked all in attendance for their contributions to the debate and requested that the Chairman in putting the proposal to the vote seek recorded votes. This was supported by 6 members of the Board:

Cllr Desna Allen – for

Cllr Chris Caswill – against

Cllr Bill Douglas - for

Cllr Peter Hutton – for

Cllr Linda Packard – for

Cllr Mark Packard – for

Cllr Nina Phillips – for

Cllr Jane Scott – for

Cllr Nick Watts – abstained from voting.

The Chairman thanked all for their contributions.

#### Decision:

That the Board approve proceeding to the next step namely the preparation and lodging of a Planning Application for the installation of a concrete construction Skatepark in Monkton Park, Chippenham for the benefit of the wider community next to the Olympiad Leisure Centre and MUGA.

# 9 Evaluation and Close

The Chairman thanked everyone for attending the meeting and invited them to complete an evaluation form.

The next meeting of the Chippenham Area Board would take place on 7 October 2013.

The next agenda planning meeting would take place on Thursday 26 September at 10:00am at Monkton Park offices, Chippenham. Any parish or town council representative interested in attending should contact the Community Area Manager or the Chairman.